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W inter 2017

Chapter House News... 
Former fraternity house 
transformed into Airbnb 
(Daily Illini 10/23/2017)        
   What was once home to a fraternity brotherhood is now 
open for parents, alumni and other visitors to stay during their
time on campus. 
   The former home of the Alpha Chi Rho fraternity has 
transformed into an Airbnb. Leslie Katherine Till and Matt 
Doyle, a couple who has worked with Airbnb for two years, 
are the co-hosts. 
   The fraternity still owns the building but decided to try out 
Airbnb for a year. 
   “Originally, the idea was to do this to see if they could pay 
their bills and not sell it so that potentially they could open 
another fraternal chapter here,” Till said. 

   (Continued on Page 3)

In Phi Kappa Building 
Association News... 
  At its Annual Meeting on 
September 23rd, graduate Brothers
elected Tim Bextel '05 and Larry 
Johnson '64 to a four year term 
on the Phi Kappa Building 
Association Board of Directors.  
For technical reasons, a third 
director vacancy was not filled.
   Kudos and a special Thank You 
to the retiring directors for their 
dedicated service

Carl Amrhein
Andrew Kosowsky

Sean Rohan

(Continued on Page 2)
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(Association News From Page 1)  
   In his report to the assembled 
Brothers, Association President 
Brad LaPayne '76 noted increased 
security lighting for the Chapter 
House, general cleanup and repair 
work, and plans to generate 
revenue to meet the ongoing 
financial obligations, including a 
substantial balloon mortgage note 
due in 2018.
   Minutes of the Annual Meeting 
and a current Building Association 
financial statement are not being 
released at this time.
   President LaPayne can be 
reached at brad@lapayne.com.



Got Memorabilia?
   For more than a century the Phi Kappa Chapter was an 
integral part of Greek life on the Illinois campus.  As a Phi 
Kappa Brother,  your scholarship and student activities 
contributed to the rich history and traditions of the Chapter 
and the University. 
   Your photos,
keepsakes,
souvenirs and
trophies from
your student
days constitute
an historical
“snap shot” of
college Greek
life and the
history of the
Phi Kappa
Chapter at
Illinois.
   We don't
want to lose
these irreplaceable memories and memorabilia. We want
to professionally preserve them for future generations 
of students and alumni to enjoy.  
   First, show and share these treasures with your family, 
then, if you can, consider sharing them with your fraternity 
Brothers.  Donate any or all of your college photos or 
memorabilia to the Phi Kappa Chapter archives. 
   For more information or to donate memorabilia, please 
contact Richard Murray at illinicrows@gmail.com. Or call 
203-253-7572 .  As additions to the permanent archives of 
the Chapter or the University, donations will not be returned.



Still Looking For A 
Few Good Men
   In preparing for the Centennial it
became apparent that the 
Chapter's records were not 
current. Over the past 18 months 
or so, we have updated more than
250 records so that we have 
current contact information for 
most of the 690 living Phi Kappa 
Brothers  (the oldest will turn 100 
next July).
   But we could use some help in 
locating these Brothers:

Hussain S. Bhanpuri '04 
Thomas H. Brown '74

Tom Fallbacher '10
Keith S. Fischer '93
Brian D. Fisher '80 
John F. Haley '83 

Laurence S. Higgins '52
Michael John Hughes '82
Francis Marion Morris '58 

Marc O. Nichols '88
Richard M. Prodoehl '90

John M. Welsch '70 
   If you have a lead, please 
contact the Volunteer Brother 
Registry Steward at:

203-253-7572 or
illinicrows@gmail.com





Winter 2017     Page 3.   

(Airbnb From Page 1)   There was already an offer from real 
estate to buy the house for over $1 million, but Brad LaPayne,
president of the Phi Kappa Building Association, the caretaker
organization for the AXP house, declined. 
   “Before they go ahead and sell it and that’s the end of it, 
they can just pay the bills and then the alumni still have a 
place to go back to for homecoming, and they can still do 
events here for the fraternity,” Doyle said.
   After deciding to go the Airbnb route, LaPayne searched for 
a co-host. Till believes she was chosen because she is a 
natural hostess, was firm to him about what needed to be 
done and had the passion for it. 
   Till initially became involved with Airbnb by visiting places 
and staying at other Airbnbs. Soon, she realized it was 
something she could do too. Then, the couple opened up their
home to visitors. 
   “My friends always tease me because any time someone is 
over, I am feeding them and decorating and I always have 
surprise parties for all of my friends even though I am a 30-
year-old,” Till said. “I just love catering to people and giving 
people things, and making things and hosting.”  
   When LaPayne chose Till to run the house, Doyle was part 
of the plan as well. 
   Till said the two of them were a package deal, with Doyle 
doing maintenance work. She said he got to work right away 
and began putting locks on doors, putting up blinds and 
moving things in the house around. 
   While Doyle is in charge of the house’s inner workings, Till 
is the face for guests. 
   “My job here is to communicate with guests, do the 
bookings, do all the internet stuff and I come once a week to 
do a deep clean,” Till said. 
   Another important member of the team that keeps this 
Airbnb running is Charlie Briggs, the live-in coordinator.  
   Briggs lives on the third floor of the house for free and helps
make sure everything runs smoothly when Till or Doyle are 
not there. 
   “(Till) keeps me informed of what’s going on, and if anything
goes terribly wrong, I am here to shut off the water or gas or 
whatever emergency measures need to be taken,” Briggs 
said.
   Currently, there are eight rooms for rent and two more still 
under renovation. Each room has its own theme. One room 
Till calls the “cactus room,” because there are mini cacti 
adorning the windowsill of the room. 

(Continued on Page 4)

Have An Old Issue of 
the Phi Kappa News?

 

  By searching the archives and 
the internet, I've uncovered a 
treasure trove of old (and a few 
recent) issues of the Phi Kappa 
News.  They make fascinating 
reading and offer a glimpse into 
the life and times of the Chapter.  
And you may be even named in 
a few of them.  Look them over at
www.illinicrows.com/newsletters
  Check your Desk and Closet 
   But newsletters from the more 
recent past are AWOL.  If you 
have one or more issues saved, 
please consider sharing them and
adding them to the Phi Kappa 
archives.  
   Scanned PDF copies should be 
emailed to illinicrows@gmail.com.
Paper copies should be mailed to 
15806 Sorawater Drive, Lithia, FL 
33547.  Your paper copy will be 
returned upon request.   


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   illinicrows@gmail.com, the 
Illinicrows.com website and this 
publication are privately created, 
written, and maintained by Richard 
Murray, Phi Kappa '63. Unless 
otherwise noted or credited, 
information and opinions are not 
necessarily those of the Fraternity of 
Alpha Chi Rho, the Phi Kappa 
Graduate Brothers or the Phi Kappa 
Building Association. 
   Comments and corrections may be 
addressed to: illinicrows@gmail.com.  
Or Brother Murray can be contacted at
203-253-7572.

(From Airbnb Page 3)    “My first thought when I walked in here 
was … I need to get some plants in here to make it a little 
more homey,” Till said.  “I’m trying to reduce the frat vibe and
make it a little bit more nice.” The other room follows a 
unicorn theme, with colorful bedding, unicorn pictures on the 
wall and a tapestry coming soon. 
   Although the building has been majorly updated as an 
Airbnb, the house still maintains some of its older features. 
The library has yearbooks dating back decades and old 
telephone booths are still present, although they are 
currently used for storage. 
   The building has a very central location on campus, so it is 
already fully booked for big events, like Dads Weekend and 
Homecoming. 
   “There’s nothing like this on campus,” Till said. “We are 
getting requests left and right.” 
   While anyone can stay at the Airbnb, preferential booking 
is given to alumni of the fraternity. 
   Since the Airbnb opened the past month, Till saw a visiting 
AXP member from the chapter’s first graduating class. She 
said it was really nice to see him walking around the house.

   The place holds great promise for alumni gatherings since 
the entire house can be rented out for $550 a night.   
   The house has a plethora of large spaces for gatherings, 
including a banquet room, living room and a room on the 
third floor that Till said is particularly promising. 
   “Eventually, we are going to clean out this room, redo the 
floors and rent out this space if someone wants to have a 
yoga class, or meditation, or like a dance studio,” Till said. “I 
think this is a really good space, and we could be doing 
something pretty cool with that.” 
   With Homecoming and Dads Weekend just around the 
corner, Till and Doyle are focused on finishing up two more 
rooms that will be ready just in time for these big campus 
events. 
   There have already been people interested in renting out 
the entire space. 

   “We have had a couple of inquiries so far, and I think we 
have one group of alumni that booked to have a reunion and
they are going to have a little party here,” Till said. “It’s a 
perfect place for people getting together and meeting up at a
central location.” 



Did You Know...
   That at the start of the 1929 Fall
semester the Chapter House was 
full and the house behind it on 
Euclid was rented as an annex. 



Ave Et Vale

   We mourn the passing of 
Brothers:

Erwin Bauer '49 
Charles P. Blahous, Jr '57

Norman C. Deno '42
David C. Foreman '54

Loren Miller '46  
Richard Smith '54

   We will all miss them in our 
individual ways. As we share the
stories and recollections of how 
they lived their lives, realizing in 
word and deed, the Brotherhood 
of all Men, their memory is 
cherished as we commend their 
spirits to the Chapter Eternal.

Looking To 
Reconnect...
   Lost track of a Brother and want
to reconnect.  Try the new 
illinicrows experimental directory 
and forwarding service. Details at 
www.illinicrows.com/directory  


